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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF FOXTON PARISH COUNCIL

HELD ON MONDAY, 2nd FEBRUARY 2015 AT 7.45 p.m.

PRESENT
Dr Oakley, Dr Grindley, Mr Bore, Mr Barnes, Mr Elliott, Mrs Macintyre, Mrs McFadzean and Mr Sutton


County Councillor Susan van de Ven

IN ATTENDANCE
3 members of the public

APOLOGIES
District Councillor Deborah Roberts, Mr McCreery

Dr Oakley welcomed all to the meeting.

declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest.

Minutes of the previous meeting

No amendments were needed and all were agreed that the Minutes of the previous Meeting held on Monday, 5th January 2015 should be signed as a true record.

matters arising from the Minutes

Outstanding action arising from the meeting on 5th January was:

Documentation for the district council’s conservation appraisal.

Access to No. 2 The Green

Dr Oakley said that this matter was now in the hands of solicitors.

infrastructure report

Dr Oakley reported as follows:

1.
Roads

The work on Fowlmere Road to re-instate the drainage ditches should have been done. The potholes in Caxton Lane had been repaired.

The County Council Highways Department had put the reduction in speed limit on Shepreth Road to Foxton Bottom from 60 to 40 mph on its reserve list.  The reduction was, therefore, very unlikely to happen.

Dr Oakley had received an email from the Highways Department about reporting faults.  To save time, effort and money the department would like all highway faults to be reported via their on-line site at www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/highwayfaults rather than by using email or telephone.

Mr Barnes said that Mr Cooper (Highways Department) would inspect the entrance to Moore’s Farm.

2.
Street Lighting

There were still some issues outstanding with regard to the street replacement exercise and the parish council, via the clerk, had an ongoing dialogue with Balfour Beatty with the aim of getting these resolved.  The firm had admitted that they should have replaced, rather than just removed, a street lamp in St Laurence Road.  They had also said that street lamps, which had been removed, would not be reinstated.

3.
Rail

There was nothing to report.

update re proposal for large-scale housing development off shepreth road

Dr Oakley reported that the whole council had been in attendance at the Planning Committee meeting held to discuss the application from Gladman Developments on January 6th.  He said that the full Minutes of this meeting had been circulated so he would not discuss this further other than to say that, with one abstention, the committee unanimously recommended refusal.  This was accompanied by a very robust and comprehensive document setting out the council’s reasons for refusal.  Dr Oakley said that many thanks were due to the Planning Committee and to the council’s planning consultant, Philip Kratz, for producing such an exemplary document for the district council within the limited time frame allowed.

Dr Oakley said that he had replied to an email from Andrew Lansley MP reiterating the council’s concerns about the Gladman application and had included a copy of its response to SCDC.  He had further asked what the government was intending to do to help vulnerable rural communities like Foxton combat such speculative applications whilst local plans were being examined.  He had yet to receive a reply.

Dr Oakley said that he understood that the application would be decided at the March meeting of the district council’s planning committee.

county councillor’s report

Dr van de Ven reported as follows:

1.
Streetlights and early rail commuters
Dr van de Ven said that a member of the public had contacted her to discuss the likelihood of streetlights being turned off by the County Council during the late night-early morning hours.  The concern was early morning rail commuters who needed to walk in safety to the station before 6am.  She said parish councils would have the option of paying to have lights illuminated during these switch-off hours, at their own expense (which should not be very significant).  Dr van de Ven said that as Foxton had so many rail commuters this would seem a very sensible idea, so she would like to request that the matter was logged by the parish council in anticipation of the opportunity.

2.
City Deal and Cambridge-Royston Corridor

While senior officers had very firmly led County Councillors to believe that the Royston-Cambridge A10 corridor cycle link would be included in Tranche 1 of City Deal funding – and the City Deal Assembly on 12th January had supported this – the Executive, a body of only five decision-makers (of which three were elected members and the other two represented the Local Enterprise Partnership and Cambridge University) excluded the A10 scheme and, indeed, all five South Cambridgeshire rural cycle schemes.  The schemes that were selected were important, but Tranche 1 required delivery within a specified time frame in order to trigger Tranche 2 funding, and there was doubt about meeting the requirement for delivery.  Money had already been spent on the A10 scheme on feasibility studies and design by both Cambridgeshire and Hertfordshire County Council; the Melbourn-Royston segment was now shovel ready – on the understanding that this needed to be the case.  There were serious questions to be asked about City Deal governance.  Dr van de Ven said that it might be that the Foxton-Cambridge link could be provided through other funding sources, on the basis of Foxton sitting within a six-mile radius of Cambridge, though this was not definite.  She said that support from Foxton PC for the principle of the overall scheme, and its potential to mitigate against an increase in vehicle traffic congestion, would be appreciated.  The shift in modes of transport from cars along the A10 corridor through access to cycling and rail was a priority of the South Cambridgeshire/Cambridge Transport Strategy.

3.
Meldreth, Shepreth and Foxton Community Rail Partnership (CRP)
Two Network Rail officers had attended the group’s meeting last week, to discuss local station and Shepreth level crossing issues.  Dr van de Ven had mentioned Network Rail’s wall of silence on Foxton Level Crossing and the officers said they would look into this.

The group’s understanding was, that when the Thameslink programme kicked off, the new Train Operating Company (Great Northern) would be introducing half-hourly off-peak services, to supplement half-hourly peak time.  Apparently, this was not now accurate.  The CRP had agreed to lobby for half-hourly off-peak trains at local stopping stations and Dr van de Ven said that Foxton PC’s support would be appreciated and that she would be in touch.

IT and website

Mr Elliott said he had hoped to be able to report more on these topics than he was currently able to.  He had spoken to Paul Grainger at SCDC about the mapping system.  It was suggested that the ability to do some mapping might be available and Mr Elliott said he would chase this up.

reports from the working parties

RECREATION AND AMENITIES
In Mr McCreery’s absence, Mrs Macintyre reported as follows:

1.
The “No kicking balls” sign

The sign requested by the Bowls Club had been put up, but youths were still kicking balls against the fence.

2.
Barons Lane
There had been no progress in planting the verge bordering Barons Lane to date.  The problem was due to vehicles running over the area and compacting the ground.  Mrs Macintyre said she could provide slices from a tree trunk that could be used to prevent this.

3.
Telephone kiosk

Mr Salmons had commenced work on the kiosk and had already moved it from its previous site so that he could work on the refurbishment needed.

4.
Defibrillator

The defibrillator had arrived and the sports clubs would organise a training session in February at £10 per head and Mrs Macintyre wondered whether a member of the council might attend.  The cost of installing the cabinet would be greater than anticipated, but, overall, the contribution from the council would be close to the amount budgeted for.

5.
Vicarage Corner

Councillors had looked at the problem of visibility for motorists at Vicarage Corner and thought the best solution would be to remove the picket fence, shrubs and the large Laurel tree.

A discussion followed during which Mr Barnes said the fence was there to protect children’s safety at the corner.  Dr Oakley said the council needed to find out more about the ownership of the fence.  A wire fence was suggested as a substitute, as this would offer greater visibility for motorists at the corner.

FINANCE
Mr Sutton gave details of the Barclays Bank Accounts as follows:

Deposit Account
£23,077.85

Current Account
£507.30

(This included an amount of £400.00 comprising:

Tennis Club rent for 2014
£5.00

Donation towards upkeep of the Recreation Ground
50.00

Donations re telephone kiosk

· from two residents
150.00

· from Foxton Gardens Association
250.00)
10-day Notice Account
£23,137.43

(This included interest of £21.40 applied 2/2/15)

Mr Sutton proposed the following cheques for payment:

Foxton Village Hall (hire of meeting Room 1/12/14 @ £15.50

plus and council office rent @ £101.12)
£116.62

Foxton Village Hall (recharge for electricity for streetlights

y/e 31/12/14)
£76.81

Darren Steed (garden work at the Community Building)
£550.00

D Salmons (Village Warden duties, January and extra work

plus 1st stage kiosk resiting) 
£570.00

J E Burns (salary, February, plus back pay due)
£339.60

(Foxton Village Hall had invoiced a sum of £295.36 for the annual refuse disposal charge.  However, as this amount was greatly in excess of the charge in the previous year, payment of this sum would be delayed until the matter had been investigated.)

Dr Grindley seconded the proposal and all were agreed that these payments, totalling £1,948.39 be made, and that £1,196 be transferred from the Deposit Account to the Current Account.

planning committee report

Before commencement of the report, Dr Oakley announced Dr Grindley’s resignation from the Planning Committee.  He thanked Dr Grindley for all his work with the committee and the expertise he had brought to it.  He said that Dr Grindley’s expertise would still be available to the committee, which had elected Mr Bore as its new chairman.

Mr Bore said that the committee had met three times since the last meeting, with details as follows:

Meeting on 6th January
Planning application considered:

Gladman Development Ltd
Outline application No. S/2822/14/OL for development of up to 95 houses (Class C3) with access, open space and associated infrastructure and with all other matters reserved at land off Shepreth Road.

Refusal recommended.

The council’s response, approved by Philip Kratz, its appointed expert consultant, was attached to the Minutes of the meeting as an appendix.  (It can be viewed on the council’s website – see below)

A resolution was passed allowing Philip Kratz to speak on the parish council’s behalf at the SCDC meeting in March at which this application would be considered
Meeting on 20th January
Planning application considered:

Barbara Black
Application No. S/2989/14/FL for a front single storey extension and part garage conversion at 9 West Hill Road

Approval recommended

Planning permission granted:

Mr Edward Donnelly
Application No.S/25657/14/FL for rear two storey extension, side single storey extension, side two storey extension and front garage extension at 1 St. Laurence Road

Notice had been received from the district council (SCDC) informing the parish council that the Planning Committee would consider the application S/1463/14/VC (Variation of conditions 2 and 3 of application S/0589/14/VC for amended drainage layout and foul materials at 14 Fowlmere Road) at their meeting on 14th January (this had already been circulated).  The application had been heard and approved against Foxton parish council’s advice.

A letter had been received from Endurance Estates regarding their proposed development of 22 units (9 affordable) on the land behind the Press Cottages off Station Road. They requested a meeting with the parish council to discuss their proposals.  A letter of acknowledgement had been sent saying the matter would be discussed at the next council meeting.

There was some discussion about this proposal. All were agreed that a questionnaire should be distributed to residents in Station Road and Hall Close about the proposals from Endurance Estates.  The matter of the broad grass verge in front of the Press Cottages was raised.  The council had applied for this land to be designated a local green area and it was thought that it would be unfair of the district council to sell the land to Endurance Estates whilst that application was still ongoing.  At the time of the application, the necessary regulations to allow it were not in place, but that restriction no longer applied.

A letter had been received from SCDC Health & Environmental Services regarding a public consultation on whether SCDC should use article 4 directions to help retain village pubs.  An article 4 direction would require planning permission to be sought from any developer wanting to demolish the pub under certain circumstances that would be detrimental to the village.  The committee agreed that the response should be in the affirmative.

The committee discussed the minutes of the previous meeting, the format of which had provoked some disagreement amongst committee members. They unanimously agreed that the latest format of the minutes should be used, in which the response to SCDC had been included as an appendix and then referred to in the text.

Publishing of Planning Committee minutes

The committee voted unanimously to allow Mr Bore to draft a proposal to the next parish council meeting regarding the publishing of Planning Committee minutes. This proposal would suggest that Planning Committee Minutes should be published (on the website and on the parish council notice board, and circulated to all parish council members) once the Minutes had been finalised and any response to applications had been sent to SCDC.  This would mean that all parish council members would be up-to-date with all planning matters, and it would also remove the need to read out all minutes at each main parish council meeting.

The council agreed these proposals.

Neighbourhood Plan

Mr Bore suggested that the committee proposed to the parish council that a working party be set up to move the Neighbourhood Plan forward.  This working party would consist not only of members of the council but also people from other groups in the village such as businesses, schools, the History Society, Foxton Gardens Association, sports clubs, the Church and the Womens’ Institute etc.  This was agreed unanimously and Mr Bore agreed to speak to Dr Grindley about what he had achieved so far, and whether he still wished to be involved in moving the plan forward.

Meeting 28th January
Planning applications considered:

South Cambs District Council
Amended application No.S/2658/14/FL for development of four one-bed, six two-bed and five three-bed affordable houses (15 dwellings) with associated external works and parking at land adjacent to Hill Farm, Fowlmere Road

Approval recommended

The council acknowledged that the issues raised in its previous response to this application had been addressed.

Cemex UK Properties Ltd
Application NO. S/101080/10/CW for a non-material amendment concerning importation of railway construction materials

The committee noted that this was sent to the council for information only, and felt that there was no need to respond.

Correspondence

1.
The committee noted that the council’s chairman, Dr Oakley, had responded to Andrew Lansley MP, after receiving a message indicating his support for the parish council’s stance on the proposed development off Shepreth Road (Gladman Developments Ltd).

2.
Notice had been received from SCDC of a Lawful Development Certificate, for 26 Fowlmere Road, to convert the existing garage to living accommodation and dormer window on rear roof slope.

3.
Mr Bore had written to Dr Grindley, asking whether he wished to continue being involved in leading the Neighbourhood Plan.  Dr Grindley had responded that he would be happy to continue doing this.  The committee was grateful to have him continue with this responsibility and noted that the Neighbourhood Plan documentation suggested that parish councils put together a steering group of representatives from a cross-section of the community to create and consult on a Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Bore had asked the clerk to write to Endurance Estates, saying that their proposals for building houses behind the press cottages off Station Road would be discussed at the next Parish Council meeting.

Mr Elliott had drafted a response to the SCDC consultation regarding the use of article 4 directions to help retain village pubs affirming the council’s support in general and in particular with respect to The White Horse public house in Foxton.  This had been circulated to the parish council for approval at the next parish council meeting on 2nd February.

Mr Bore proposed that the response be approved.  Dr Oakley seconded the proposal and all were agreed.  The clerk would send the completed form to SCDC.

4.
AOB

Mr Sutton proposed that the committee formally elect Mr Bore as chairman following Dr Grindley’s resignation.  Mr Elliott seconded the proposal, which was agreed unanimously.

district councillor’s report

In the absence of District Councillor Deborah Roberts, there was no report.

police liaison report

Mr Barnes had nothing to report this month.  Dr Grindley reported that one morning his doorbell had been rung at 4.30am and then repeatedly at 4.45am.  He thought this was either a prank or someone trying to establish whether the house was unoccupied.

Mr Sutton said that, in view of a recent burglary from an unoccupied house, residents should tell their Neighbourhood Watch representative when they were going to be away.

Recreation ground trust report

There was no report.  The Trustees agreed to meet briefly after the present meeting to discuss the new bin compound.

correspondence

The clerk summarised the correspondence received since the last meeting as follows:

1)
“Clerks and Councils Direct” magazine, January 2015.
2)
Various e-mails from CAPALC, and Rural Services Network.

3)
Publicity material from Eibe (play equipment), Greenbarnes Ltd (notice boards) and Centrewire (railings, gates and seats etc)

visitors’ questions

A member of the public asked whether, if streetlights were switched off at night, the police would provide extra patrols.  There had been an increase in crime in another area after lights had been switched off at night.  It was agreed that Mr Barnes would contact the police to query this.

any other business

Mr Elliott suggested that, if the telephone kiosk were to be resited near The Bury, the owners should be consulted.  It was agreed to consult the district council.

Mr Bore suggested that interested parties could perhaps opt have Minutes sent to them via email.
Mrs Macintyre reported that the car park outside the Community Building had been like a skating rink recently.  There was some discussion, and it was thought a salt bin could be sited there and that Mr Salmons might spread the salt.  The clerk was asked to contact the county council, who, in the past, had offered the council a further salt bin for the village, as to whether a bin were still available.

date and time of next meeting

It was confirmed that this would be held on Monday, 2nd March 2015 at 7.45pm in the Village Hall Meeting Room.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9pm.
